
I’m Still Alive!
Don’t count me out!  I know I haven’t been blogging as much as
I used to; it’s because I’ve been all over the place this
summer!  I am just swamped, but in a great way!  The girls
were with their Grandma for the past week, so I used the
opportunity to finish up some old blog drafts and post them. 
I haven’t really had the chance to sit down and write up my
many recent adventures, so hopefully time will allow for that
in the next few weeks – it’s been totally awesome, and I can’t
wait to share everything with you!  But until I have time for
more blogging, please bear with me and check back often for
updates!  I hope everyone had an awesome 4th of July weekend –
happy birthday America!  THANKS FOR READING!

You Delivered My Pizza, But
Please Don’t Watch Me Eat It
We had a great weekend, even though the weather on Sunday was
horrid – so cold my Christmas teddy bear got frozen to the
window!  Friday night was an all-night work session to finish
up the planning and organization of our community theater’s
awards show, which is where we went Saturday night.  But first
on Saturday afternoon, it was a birthday celebration for our
oldest who turned 9 on Sunday with a MUCH anticipated visit
from family who live out of state.  We had a great time
catching up and watching the kids open their birthday and
Christmas presents, and the kids got to have a sleepover in
the hotel with Grandma, Papa, and Uncle Bud while we went to
the awards show.  The awards show was lots of fun, as always,
and I got to watch 2 very good friends win much-deserved
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achievment awards.  Congratulations, guys!

It was lots of fun putting the show together, even if we
didn’t have much time to do so due to last minute notice from
the theater.  It was fun and also rewarding to watch the
individual  skits,  shorts,  songs,  and  awards  presentations
start as ideas on paper and then watch when they came together
as a whole.  It’s also a fun excuse to get everyone together,
and it’s always nice to see long-lost busy friends who are
unable to get together but for this one night.  It might be
fun to produce the awards show again next year, but then
again, I’d love to have my best friend sitting beside me to
watch them because I missed him this year – even though he did
make an excellent host.  If there are a few individuals in the
theater community who have a hard time because they don’t win
awards, then let them have their hard time.  There is talk of
cancelling this awards show, and I would be very sad if that
happened.  It’s definitely a whole ton of fun for most of us,
and I really don’t think we should let a few individuals ruin
it for everyone.  That’s all I’m going to say on the subject
for now, but expect to hear more from me once this very topic
is discussed at the next production board meeting.

Sunday we had major Grandma-let-down, and because we didn’t
want  our  oldest  daughter  to  be  depressed  on  her  actual
birthday,  we  let  her  have  a  friend  sleep  over.   During
football season, we usually set aside Sundays for low-key
stuff,  like  watching  football,  reading  newspapers,  and
blogging, but we always end up with crazy kids so it’s never
exactly low-key.  But I don’t usually cook dinner on Sundays,
and today we ordered pizza.  Five minutes after the pizza was
delivered, we noticed the delivery guy was still parked out
front and that he was standing outside of his car.  Turns out,
he had locked himself out of the car, and so we offered him a
warm  place  to  wait  for  his  ride.   Since  the  temperature
outside has been hovering around 0° all day, with wind chills
near -20°, he gratefully accepted.  And he stood in our front



hall for almost 30 minutes!  If he were outside, he would have
frozen to death.  But it did feel a little awkward eating the
pizza he delivered while he stood there.  We offered him a
seat  in  the  living  room,  but  he  opted  to  stand  in  the
entryway, and I’m kind of glad because at least we were then
eating out of his view.  Our 2-year-old kept asking about “the
pizza guy”, and then he became scary to her – “I scared pizza
guy” – probably cuz he was just standing there, doing nothing,
and she’s never seen anyone do that in our front hall before. 
But finally his ride came, thank goodness, and he left.  I
wonder if he gets paid for the time he was standing in our
house?  I wonder who pays for the gas that was used in his
running car while he was waiting for his ride?  Should we have
offered him some pizza?  It was kind of a weird situation, but
it does make for interesting blog fodder.  Of course it had to
happen on the coldest day of the year – that guy has a new
story to tell!

American  Psycho  Hellboy…
Never Mind
We managed to fit in some movie watching this week while the
kids are with Grandma, and I was attempting to put them all
together in a clever blog post title, but it wasn’t to be. 
Probably my lack of sleep with the new baby and my recovery
process has inhibited my creativity.  I hope to be back in
full swing soon, but it will probably take a few months,
especially because once I’m feeling better, I have lots of
stuff around the house I need to catch up on and as much as I
would like blog posting to come first, it doesn’t.  As people
keep  reminding  me  oh  so  helpfully,  a  c-section  is  major
surgery �  Don’t I know it. 
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So the 3 movies we saw this week are Hellboy 2, American
Psycho, and Fortress.

I did not like Hellboy 2.  I actually would have left the
theater, but I never got around to asking my husband if he
wanted to and that was a good thing because he liked the
movie.  It gave me a good laugh when we were walking out of
the theater and he told me he liked it because we always have
the same taste in movies and I really didn’t like this one. 
That also means I don’t have much to say about it except that
the Abe fish-like character reminds me of C3PO from Star Wars,
and  I  can’t  believe  the  actor  who  plays  Hellboy,  Ron
Perlman, was also Vincent the Beast in the old Beauty and the
Beast tv show from the 80’s with Linda Hamilton.  I thought he
was going to be some Andre the Giant huge guy wrestler type,
but it turns out, he is just a regular actor.  I suppose my
impatience with this movie had to do with the fact that my
infection flared up and I was raging with fever yet again in
the movie theater.  So even though I felt crappy and wanted to
leave, I could not pass up a night out with hubby while the
kids were away.  Even if it was to see Hellboy 2…  I’m just
glad one of us enjoyed the movie.

Next up is a movie from the early 90’s called Fortress.  It’s
set in the future – and it’s always fun to see what people
thought the future would be like when the movie was made over
a  decade  ago  –  and  revolves  around  a  corporate  owned
underground prison (think Walmart does Alcatraz).  The main
characters are sent there when they break the “one child per
couple”  rule.   They  had  lost  their  first  child,  and  now
they’ve been caught trying to have another, so they are both
sent to prison, even though she is pregnant.  This is a
fun action-packed movie.  When I looked it up on imdb.com
after we watched it, I learned that it is actually a kind of
cult classic movie and there are actually multiple endings. 
Our version was the less happy of the endings, but I still
liked the movie.  It’s kind of violent for early 90’s, and if
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you look it up on imdb.com, don’t let the keywords fool you. 
Let’s put it this way, if I had seen the keywords first, I
wouldn’t  have  watched  this  movie,  but  in  retrospect,  I
don’t think there was really much adult stuff in it – just
violence and gore, but they didn’t overdo it like they do in
some  movies  nowadays,  like  the  Saw  movies  for  instance.  
American Psycho on the other hand…

I will start by saying that Christian Bale was excellent in
this movie.  I wasn’t so impressed by him when he was Batman
in The Dark Knight, but he definitely shows versatility and
depth in this movie.  He plays a Wall Street executive who is
just about as big a jerk as one can be.  Also, he has blood
lust and likes to kill people in his spare time.  The movie is
very strange for reasons I can’t quite put my finger on.  For
one, I was confused about what the movie was trying to be.  I
guess it’s just a story about this man, an American Psycho. 
But at times throughout the movie, the music was strange,
and it just didn’t play like a normal movie.  And then there
were the constant 80’s references.  I guess it was supposed to
take place in the 1980’s, given the characters’ huge cordless
phones  and  constant  talk  of  musical  artists  such  as  Phil
Collins, Huey Lewis, and Whitney Houston.  Why they would
change the time period of the movie, I don’t know, but they
did a good job because if Reese Witherspoon (who is about my
age and would have been a kid in the ’80’s) wasn’t in it, I
would have been convinced the movie was actually filmed in the
’80’s.  And I have to say the end confused me a lot.  I won’t
say more because I don’t want to spoil anything, but if anyone
who reads this has seen this movie, maybe you can answer a
question I have.  I don’t think I’d recommend this movie since
there are many disturbing scenes and it didn’t seem worth it
to me to sit thru them for what you get from the rest of the
movie.  I don’t think I’m going to put it on my list of
baddies however, but then again, Hellboy 2 isn’t going on
there either.  Just 2 movies I didn’t really like and wouldn’t
see again, but I don’t feel like I wasted my time watching
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either of them, and that’s always a good thing.   

Fun in South Bend Indiana
Of all the places to find fun, who would have thought that
middle of nowhere, IN would be such a sight?  Every summer, we
meet my mom there about 4 times to swap the kids.  She’ll take
them for a week, twice a summer, so because South Bend just
happens to be about as close to halfway for each of us to
drive, that is where we meet.  We used to meet at a Wendy’s
just off the expressway, but our horizons have broadened, and
my husband and I have been venturing off the beaten path to
discover new things to see and do in the area.  We found a
good  restaurant  called  Eleni’s  with  amazing  gyros  and
saganaki,  two  of  our  favorite  dishes.   We  also  found  an
authentic  Greek  restaurant  called  Elia’s  right  down  the
street, but oddly enough, they are almost never open.  They
have  more  exotic  Greek  food  like  stuffed  grape
leaves, moussaka, and baklava, YUM!  Their food is excellent,
though we’ve only been able to eat there once because of their
strange hours and seemingly constant family vacations.  After
eating and getting the kids back from my mom, we headed to the
Potawatomi Zoo.  The zoo is a really cool size, perfect for
our family of 3 small children and a now VERY pregnant woman. 
Not much walking to do at all, yet it has a good amount of
animals, native and exotic, all types and sizes from lions,
tigers, and bears, to monkeys, bison, alligators, parrots, and
red pandas.  I wil have to mention that the Potawatomi Zoo did
not seem very well-kept.  A gardener in that place could have
done wonders as there were many overgrown weeds, trees, and
shrubbery, some even blocking what could have been better
views of the animals!  One tree was so untrimmed it was
blocking a drinking fountain!  But as I said, it’s a very cute
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little zoo, and they reciprocate with our home zoo, the Toledo
Zoo, so our admission price was free and they don’t charge for
parking.  I was surprised to see that the zoo wasn’t very
crowded seeing as how it was a Saturday in June under 90°… 
That zoo could really use a Jack Hanna to fix it up and get
the publicity rolling – I see a lot of potential for it, but
it does need some work.

After the zoo, we had kids begging for ‘one more fun thing’
(remember, they had been used to the fun of Grandma’s for just
short  of  a  week!),  my  husband  whips  out  Mr.  GPS,  and
apparently he has a phone book feature on him, so from your
car,  you  can  find  gas  stations,  restaurants,  and  most
importantly,  fun  places  and  attractions  to  visit!

So KUDOS belong to Mr. GPS this time!  Instead of getting us
lost and chuckling at us electronically, he led us right to
this strip mall that was like a step back in time, it was
really strange.  It looked like it was right out of 1983.  I
don’t know how to explain it – we should have taken pictures. 
It would have been a great place to film a movie set in the
early ’80’s, took me right back to my childhood.  Anyway, in
this strip mall was a place called Mega Play.  From the
outside, it looked closed down – they really need to get
themselves a big bright ‘open’ sign.  But once inside, it was
a huge space where they had tons of video games, pinball
machines, indoor minigolf, bouncy castles and tunnels for the
kids, lots of ride-ons for toddlers, and right out of 1983 – a
ball pit!  The ball pit had a pyramid in the middle of it that
the kids climb up with ropes and once they got the hang of it,
they had a ball – cheesy pun intended.  That pyramid gave me a
flashback of playing on the same thing when I was little.  I
think  they  used  to  have  them  in  KMarts,  and  my  husband
agreed.  It was neat to see vintage video games and pinball
machines also.  The arcade ATARI games they had in one bouncy
castle  area  were  free  to  play  –  they  had  Kangaroo,  Pole
Position, Asteroids, and some shooting game I hadn’t heard



of.  I walked over to the pinball machine area because days
earlier, we visited this cool pinball shop in a suburb of
Toledo.  The guy started it as a hobby, but it grew into a
store, and he had all kinds of pinball machines, new and
mostly vintage.  He had titles on display like Demolition Man,
Star Wars, The Shadow, and Hercules (an older game – it was
HUGE!).   He  even  had  this  Looney  Tunes  racing  game  (not
pinball) that was really vintage and one-of-a-kind…  it was
cool to see.  I wonder if the pinball guy outside of Toledo is
familiar with Mega Play?  But anyway, back to Mega Play…  it
was a huge, wide-open strip mall space that had tons of games,
ride-ons, and bouncy castles packed into it – lots of fun
there, but still spacey so you didn’t feel closed it.  It was
the exact concept my husband and I had in mind for our own
business of the same type we started a few years ago.  We
ended up having to sell the business because it was too labor
intensive for the time and staff we had however.  Too bad Mega
Play is all the way in South Bend, or we could challenge our
putt-putt-ing friends to the mini-golf course �

After Mega Play, it was time to find something to eat, and
before we knew it, we were out of South Bend and into the
country.  The kids started getting crazier and crazier, and we
vowed to stop at the very next restaurant we found before
someone passed out or went insane – and some of us were close
to either condition!  So, we stopped at a restaurant called
Dakota’s in Elkhart IN, and I highly recommend it if you’re
ever out that way.  They had the best cornbread, and their
steak and cheese sandwich was simply AWESOME!  They also have
barbecue items, and they happened to have karaoke the night we
went…  it wasn’t too intrusive though.  They were in another
room and we didn’t even know it was karaoke at first until the
audience began applauding.  The DJ hosting the karaoke was
singing a few songs also, and he was pretty good, so he
actually sounded like a recording with a live quality.  I
don’t how often they have karaoke there, but their food is
great, prices reasonable, nice atmosphere, and the staff is



amazingly friendly.  Keep in mind I say this coming from a
super-friendly town myself, so we’re used to the usual chit-
chat when we go out to eat –  but people in Elkhart were
exceptionally friendly.

Overall, not a bad place to spend a day – fun and very
inexpensive to boot.  Too bad with gas prices the way they are
we can’t consider South Bend for a normal day trip for our
family – there is plenty to do!  Maybe we’ll wander around
some more the next time we meet Grandma there in July…

Vacation!
In case you’ve been wondering where I’ve been lately (or even
if you haven’t) – Grandma has helped us get one last little
vacation before baby arrives.  We were going to head to New
York, but decided not to do that, thank goodness.  Admittedly,
the  gas  prices  were  the  original  deterrent,  so  then  we
explored  taking  a  Greyhound  bus  there,  but  in  my  huge
condition, I didn’t see any opportunity for good rest on a
long bus trip.  I am really glad we declined the big trip,
though,  because  my  feet  have  been  killing  me,  just  from
everyday tasks, like cleaning or shopping.  I would have had
to cut short all of our sight-seeing in New York or rent a
wheelchair for the week.  And staying home had afforded us
time to do much needed catch-up work around the house.  We’ve
been making landscaping plans, and I will be very excited to
see how that turns out in a few weeks when it’s finished.  We
cleaned out the famous closet o’ games, and we didn’t even
need to knock down the wall to expand the closet as I was
talking about in another post.  We found enough room for all
of our games by sending all the kids’ games upstairs to their
room.  Our house has lots of built-in shelving and drawers,
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and the kids had a huge cabinet in their closet that wasn’t
even being used.  So, up went all the kids’ games.  I am a
little  concerned  that  they  will  tear  apart  their  game
collection and scatter pieces and whatnot, but they will have
to be taught somehow that this is not going to be tolerated. 
Most importantly on our vacation without the kids, we acheived
the cleaning of their room.  It is a huge bedroom, and we have
all 3 of our girls sharing it, but until we cleaned it, they
could barely fit in there because they had so many toys. 
Whenever we’d make them clean it, we noticed that they would
play in there for such a long time afterward because they
actually liked having all the open space.  So we donated about
90% of their toys to charity while they were visiting with
Grandma.  It might sound mean, but we kept the important
stuff, and like I said, they actually enjoy their room and the
things in it much more when everything is picked up and they
have fewer thins to appreciate.  I will keep you posted on how
well (or not) this is received when they get home.  They will
probably  forget  exactly  what  toys  they  once  had,  and  by
donating everything, more kids can enjoy them.

Even though it took an entire day of cleaning to reach the
bottom of the toy pile in their room, we have managed to fit
in lots of fun for just hubby and me.  We’ve gone shopping
several times, and yesterday we were in Toledo all day getting
good food, seeing a movie, and taking in a Toledo MudHens
game.  If you’re not familiar, the MudHens are minor league
baseball.  I’ve been wanting to get to a Chicago Cubs game
last year or this year, but with the baby coming, I’ve ruled
it out until at least next year.  So, minor league baseball it
was, and we had a blast – I got my live baseball game fix for
awhile…  there’s just something about hearing the crack of the
bat, the slap of the ball in the glove and the other sounds of
a baseball game in the beautiful summer night air.  And it was
a great game.  Seems a player from the Detroit Tigers was
rehabbing with the MudHens, so we got to see a major-leaguer
pitch for a few innings.  The Hens were up 3-0 early in the
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game, then they let Indianapolis tie it up, only to hit a
walk-off homer in the 9th with 2 outs to win the game –
awesome!   And  if  you’re  not  from  the  area  and  want  to
experience  food  that  is  uniquely  Toledo,  I  recommend  a
restaurant called Tony Packo’s to you.  Their menu is somewhat
limited; there aren’t very many choices, so pass on it if
you’re a picky eater.  But if you’re like me and you like to
try all different kinds of ethnic food, give it a whirl.  They
serve Hungarian food, namely sausage, cabbage rolls, and chili
mac over dumplings.  It’s really good and a unique dining
experience.  It’s also really interesting how we heard of the
restaurant in the first place.  We were in a thrift store and
I saw this stuffed baby in a diaper with a tomato head.  I
thought it was really cute, even though it creeped my husband
out, but it was only 5¢ so I bought it.  Turns out, it’s a
character from Tony Packo’s as labeled on the rear end of the
baby tomato.  I googled Tony Packo’s, found out it was a
restaurant an hour away from us in Toledo, looked at the menu,
and we decided to give it a try.  The guy who works their
marketing in the gift shop really liked that story.  What’s
weird though, is that while gutting my kids’ room this week,
the baby tomato never surfaced.  Hmmm, I wonder what happened
to it?

Sometimes you get more of what you want from a vacation by
staying home.  In this age of the horribly high gas prices,
the media has even coined a new word for the ‘vacation taken
at home’, but I can’t recall what it is.  If you know, post it
in my comments – it’s bugging me that I can’t think of it. 
Anyway, by staying home, we saved a ton of money on gas alone,
and we got some things done around the house that we will
appreciate for months or even years to come, all while having
a great time with just each other, no kids!  Thank you,
Grandma!

https://www.tonypackos.com


To Do
This seems a little strange to me, but the other day my
husband suggested that I should put everything into my blog. 
Every to-do list, shopping list, etc.  Anything I’m putting
into my computer should be in my blog, he says.  I’m a person
who makes a lot of lists.  I’ve even been known to make a list
of the lists I need to make!  It might sound dorky or anal,
but it makes me feel better and more organized – I’m a busy
person with a terrible memory, so any way I can feel a little
closer to keeping my head above water when daily life becomes
overwhelming is worth trying for me.  And often I do so with
lists.  So, upon the advice of my husband, a person whose
knowledge of everything seems to know no limits (and no, I’m
not being sarcastic!), here goes – hope it doesn’t bore you
too much, but here is my To-do List for when Grandma has my
kids for just under a week – an event I am anticipating so
anxiously that it seems to have SLOWED the passage of time… 
We were going to take a trip to New York, but we declined it
because of gas prices and in favor of getting things done
around the house, sigh.  Besides, I don’t know how a woman who
is 35 weeks pregnant would fare walking around such a big
city!  Such a shame, though, it’s the LAST time we will be
kidless for a long period of time because Grandma can’t fit 4
kids into her car to take them all at the same time �

To Do While Kids Are Gone

RELAX!
clean game closet
organize kids room – clean out their toys, add toddler bed,
create play room
hook up hose
clean out laundry basket o’ junk
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clean out playpen
wash baby’s clothes – (now that we just found out we’re having
a boy intead of a girl, I have no boys’ clothes to wash!)
pack away Disney’s clothes (now that we won’t be needing them
for the new baby!)
fix pipe in upstairs bathroom – and the light that got broken
and flooded because of the pipe!

Betcha I’ve Seen Shutter More
Than You!
Not that it’s anything to brag about, but I saw the new movie
Shutter not once, but twice this weekend!  It was pretty good,
if you like movies like The Ring and The Grudge.  There are a
few other movies people say Shutter is like, but I haven’t
seen them.  It did remind me a lot of The Ring – they were
both super-natural ghost stories.  I should have known I’d
like it, at least that I’d like it better than Doomsday,
because the guy who gave Doomsday an “A” rating on movies.com
gave Shutter a “D”!  I’m starting to think he’s a moron.  I
gave you the quote he made about Doomsday in a previous post
of mine; he talked about how great all the violence was, yada,
yada, so just to prove his idiocy, here is a snippet of what
he thought of Shutter:

“As unfrightening PG-13 horror films go, this unfrightening
PG-13 horror film is the most unfrightening of the year. It’s
even more unfrightening than The Eye, which featured such
unfrightening scenes as Jessica Alba yelling into an oven.
This one has unfrightening scenes of Joshua Jackson sitting in
a chair. Okay, there is one jumpy moment. That happens when
Joshua Jackson turns around really fast in that chair. All the
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11 year-olds in the audience went, “AUUGGH!” when that part
happened. So if you’re 11, then that part is really going to
freak you out.”

So according to the movies.com review guy, a movie is not good
or  scary  if  it  doesn’t  have  at  least  3  decapitations,
exploding animals, and some cannibalism.  Whatever.  He does
have a point though – the 11-year-old in the theater with us
was scared silly – which brings me to the reason we saw it
twice in one day…

Grandma was in town for a visit.  Despite the impending snow
storm (again), she was able to travel the 200+ miles to see
her grandchildren, thank goodness.  Who would have believed
that we’d have to deal with Grandma almost having to cancel
her spring break trip to Ohio because of still more SNOW! 
Thank you, Grandma, for taking the time and energy it took to
come early to ensure the special time you were able to spend
with the girls wasn’t ruined by yet another snow storm.  So
anyway, with Grandma being in town, that left Hubby and I with
a whole afternoon and evening to ourselves!  Snowstorm or not,
we were going to make the most of it…  So we saw a matinee of
Shutter, which we enjoyed.  It wasn’t scary, comes no where
close to the creepiness of The Ring, but it was entertaining,
and it saved itself from getting unbearably cheesy several
times…  A lot of the reviewers didn’t like it, but I think
they’re just sick of the whole PG13-Asian-horror-movie-remake
genre.  As a side effect of the PG13 rating, during our
matinee, there were obnoxious teenagers in the theater.  Their
laughing and running up and down the aisles wasn’t totally
obscene, but it did take away from some of the enjoyment of a
horror movie.  When they left the movie at the end, they had a
younger boy with them who looked scared beyond belief.  I
think maybe all the laughing and whatnot was because they were
actually really nervous and scared.  So, when we explained
their  antics  to  the  movie  theater  manager,  they  were
completely understanding and told us we could go ahead and see



it again.  I didn’t really catch anything that I missed the
first time (except for one itty bitty scene where I dozed yet
again), but it was fun to watch a horror movie again that no
one else in the theater had seen yet because it was its first
day out in the theaters – you knew when the scary parts were
coming and could watch the whole theater jump and gasp.

If you are a fan of the PG13-Asian-horror-movie-remake genre,
I think you’ll like Shutter.  If not, it might not be what
you’re looking for in a movie, unless you’re between the ages
of 14-23.


